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In a year where for the first time 
in our history we were not able  
to host our three overnight weeks 
of camp, an amazing thing hap-
pened. Camp has been used al-
most non-stop since the end of 
May when the quarantine was lift-
ed. It’s like the Lord had reserved 
this piece of land on purpose for 
such a time as this. Due to the 
nature of needing to maintain 
physical distance and the fact 
that meeting in homes and at  
the church was not possible, 
Camp has become the defacto 
youth center.  
 
On Monday and Tuesday nights, 
Koinonia Youth Ministries has 
been meeting every week at camp. 
In addition, they were able to use 
Camp for Koinonia Singers re-
hearsals and an outdoor presen-
tation at the beginning of their 
tour. Our youth ministry, Colli-
sion Student Ministry, has been 
meeting every week on Wednes-
day nights. Because of COVID,  
we decided to continue to meet 
throughout the summer, and it 
has been absolutely wonderful. 
Our core group of students was 
faithful, and the Lord has been 

moving in awesome ways in 
hearts. On Thursdays we started 
The Wild Man Club, and it was an 
absolute blast! Between 5 and 10 
teens came out weekly for a cou-
ple of months and cleared trails, 
played in the creek, and were 
greatly encouraged to be with  
others. Beyond those gatherings, 
there were many bonfires and 
game nights involving various 
teens.  
 
As I told the youth at The Wild 
Man Club, the Lord gave us Camp 
Wakonda so that we could enjoy it 
and so that we could enjoy Him! 
This year has been an exclama-
tion point on that truth. All that 
we do at Camp is to point kids 
and adults to Jesus, and this has 
not stopped one bit during the 
pandemic. In fact, the pandemic 
has only shown us that the Lord 
wants to keep using Camp for His 
glory as much as possible. So I 
say, let’s keep it going! 
 
Pastor Nate 
Camp Board Chair 

We have not let the moment we are in  

keep us from the mission that we are on! 

Check out pages 2 and 3  
for more information about 

Camp Wakonda! 
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One of our Camp and Leader-
ship Development goals for 
2020 was to develop and imple-
ment a Camp Director in Train-

Camp Wakonda Summer Intern: Bethany Crandall 

ing program. Our approach 
was to be a combination of 
leadership training and on-
the-job training. With the 
quarantine we had to adjust 
our plans. Bethany shifted 
from Director-in-Training to 
summer camp intern. Her 
work was to update, organize 
and create new ways of mak-
ing camp better for next year 

and the years to come.  
 
Some of the projects Bethany 
tackled were to update the job 
descriptions for our camp 

board and camp staff, to up-
date our staff applications 
and our camp director’s man-
ual, to update our master  
calendar checklist and to  
divide up responsibilities  
according to updated job  
descriptions, and to create 
new staff training videos and 
a new camp brochure. Her 
work was tremendous and 
will provide some much need-
ed groundwork as we adjust 
to the changing realities of 
our camping ministry.  

This year has seen a major improvement in clearing 
back the growth of the woods along the edges of the 
mowed areas of camp. The goal is to clear 20 feet back 
from the edge to make it look better and to help cut 
down on the presence of mosquitos. Many thanks to 
Gary Groelle who has spent much time clearing the 
perimeter! 
 
The old culvert along the curve on the east driveway 
was replaced this summer. It fell into disrepair from 
the garbage trucks which would cut the corner on the 
curve and put too much pressure on it. Joe Michel, 
Brandon Crandall and Gary worked to put in a new 
culvert. In addition, posts have been placed to mark 
the inside of the curve so that the garbage trucks 
won’t ruin the new culvert! That’s wise thinking guys! 
 
Other miscellaneous work at camp includes the following: The gravel path between the lodge and 
the boys dorm was refurbished. This involved raising it up so that water wouldn’t gather at a low 
spot along the path. New mulch was put down at the swings. Two oak trees near the lodge were 
cut down, and the ditch made from removing the trees was repaired. A problem with water getting 
into the kitchen has been addressed which involved moving a Gas line and digging out the area 
outside the kitchen fan. This winter the inside of the lodge will be painted.  
 
All of this work makes it possible to lead kids to know and grow in the Lord. Thanks to Brandon 
and everyone else who makes Camp Wakonda ready to be used in the service of our Lord Jesus 
Christ! 

CW Property Improvements and Maintenance 
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The chart shows where we 
stand on finances this year.    
 
Clearly our program budget 
estimates have been drastical-
ly affected by the pandemic. 
However, our property budget 
estimates are right on target.  
As you can see, we make quite 
an investment into maintain-
ing Camp each year. Is it 
worth it? No question!! In fact, 

Camp Wakonda: Our Finances 

we are in a healthy place finan-
cially. Our Property Improve-
ment Fund stands at 

$10,892.45, and our Camp 
Wakonda Investment Fund is 
$3,716. 

The Camp Board is in the pro-
cess of developing a strategic 
plan for the next 3-5 years. 
One of the needs that we are 
seeing is the development of 
leaders which will help take 
the ministry of Camp Wa-
konda into the future with 
strength and vision. Would 
you please pray along with us 
about the future of Camp? 
Currently we need to fill the 

role of Program Coordinator. 
We will be getting more infor-
mation out about the Program 
Coordinator’s role soon, but 
would you also ask the Lord to 
show us whom he is calling to 
serve in this much needed area 
of ministry? In everything, we 
are trusting that the Lord will 
provide! If you feel nudged by 
the Lord to be more involved in 
the ministry of Camp Wa-

konda, please reach out to Pas-
tor Nate. He will tell you that 
it’s more than worth it!! 

  2020 YTD  

Expenses 

2020 Budget 

Property Income $4,571.38 $5000 

Property Expenses $12,995.81 $13,000 

Program Income $330 $12,000 

Program Expenses $1947.70 $13,925 

Camp Wakonda: Our Future 

Camp Board 
 
Chair     Pastor Nate 
Program Coordinator Pastor Nate (Interim) 
Registrar   Janet Butler 
Assistant Registrar  Brittany Kersten 
Property Supervisor  Brandon Crandall 
Kitchen Supervisor  Doneta Osborn 
Medical Overseer  Barb Green 
Caretaker   Larry Schultz 
DNR Contact   Doug Lubke 
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I’ve found it a challenge to be thankful 
in the current situation. It takes disci-
pline each day to remember to con-

Prayer Focus – Thanksgiving by Renee Sanford, Prayer Coordinator 

sciously thank God. This 
graphic (based on a poster 
from the Pilgrim Hall Mu-
seum in Plymouth, Massa-
chusetts) really helped me. 
It shows how many of the 
people who arrived on the 
Mayflower did not survive 
until the first Thanksgiv-
ing. Look at the devasta-
tion. And yet, they focused 

on thanksgiving. Not that 
they did not grieve – but 
that they CHOSE to focus 
on giving thanks. Not for-
getting their problems, but 
holding fast to what they 
knew of God’s character. 
 
What a testimony to their 
commitment to God’s word 
in 1 Thessalonians 5:16-
18 – Rejoice always, pray 
continually, give thanks 
in all circumstances; for 
this is God’s will for you in 
Christ Jesus. 

May we be as faithful – to 
lift our voices in praise and 
thanksgiving despite the 
difficulties we are facing. 
 
We have an incredible her-
itage of people enduring 
great hardship while re-
maining true to God.  
 
In 1876 Daniel Roberts, an 
Episcopal priest who had 
served in the Ohio infantry 
during the Civil War, wrote 
the hymn “God of Our Fa-
thers” to celebrate 100 
years since the Declaration 
of Independence. Sixteen 
years later it was chosen 
by the church as the best 
hymn to celebrate 100 
years of constitutional law. 
 
These are the words to 
that hymn:  

 
God of our Fathers, Whose Almighty Hand 
Leads forth in beauty all the starry band. 
Of Shining worlds in splendor through the skies 
Our grateful songs, before thy throne ar ise. 
 
Thy Love divine hath led us in the past. 
In this free land by thee our lot is cast. 
Be thou our ruler, guardian, guide, and stay. 
Thy Word Our Law, thy Paths our chosen ways. 

From wars alarms, from deadly pestilence, 
Be thy Strong arm our ever sure defense; 
Thy true religion in our hearts increase, 
Thy Bounteous goodness, nourish us in peace. 
 
Refresh thy people on their  toilsome way; 
Lead us from night, to never ending day; 
Fill all our lives, with love and grace divine, 
And glory, laud, and praise be ever thine. 

His stirring words are fitting for us at this time. God is our ruler, guardian, guide and 

stay. His paths are our chosen ways. He is our sure defense from deadly pestilence. May 
our grateful songs arise before His throne. LORD, may we, like the pilgrim people, choose 

to focus on all we have to be thankful for – especially for the love you showed us in the 
sacrifice of Jesus for our salvation. 
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Give the Gospels a fresh look 

and notice how intentional  

Jesus was with individuals he 

encountered. In fact, he devel-

oped a reputation for spend-

ing time with outsiders. 

Preaching and proclamation 

were significant in his minis-

try, yet he spent the vast ma-

jority of his time on the road 

with twelve men who were 

Grow Group:  The 9 Arts of Spiritual Conversations  
Saturday Mornings from 9:00 to 10:00 a.m., through November  

To participate, find the link on our church Facebook page or in the Friday church email update 

slowly coming to understand 

who Jesus was. They were 

taught, but they also caught 

how Jesus made disciples. 

 

They learned from him how to 

engage spiritual seekers and 

walk with them on the disciple-

ship journey. So can Chris-

tians in the 21st century. So 

can churches.  So can you. 

THE 9 ARTS OF SPIRITUAL 
CONVERSATIONS   
You can think of the nine 
arts in groups of three: 
1. Getting Ready: Noticing,* 

Praying, Listening 

2. Getting Started: Asking 

Questions, Loving, Welcoming 

3. Keeping It Going: Facilitat-

ing, Serving Together, Sharing 

Noticing. Noticing is one of the 
9 Spiritual Arts that Melissa 
Lade, Linda Lyke and I are 
leading as a Grow Group this 
Fall/Winter. Noticing is one of 
the very first steps in caring 
for other people and extending 
the light of Jesus Christ to 
them. It can sound easy to no-
tice something unique about a 
person, sure. Simple.  But to 
actually go and verbalize to a 
stranger that you like their 
hair and to somehow manage 
to tie in the gospel in the 
same short visit can be a 
much more intimidating feat 
than you’d be willing to un-
dergo on a Tuesday evening 
trip to the grocery store. 
 
Here’s how I did it. I went to 
one of my top five stores, Ulta, 
once it reopened again this 
late Summer. I went straight 
for my favorite product and 
fondly remembered the smell 
of new perfume amongst fresh 
makeup and squinted pleas-
antly under the tinge of the 

store’s florescent lights. I no-
ticed a sales worker dressed in 
all black floating about the 
isles and I, eager to try out my 
dusty people skills, flagged her 
down and struck up a fun con-
versation with her. She was 
roughly 60 years of age which 
was different from the typical 
20 year olds I’ve seen many 
times earlier in her position. I 
complimented her on her foun-
dation choice and warm toned 
eye shadow and we got to gab-
bing.  
 
God did what he does best and 
by the work of the Holy Spirit 
we both shared how we can 
pray for one another. During 
that time, the forest fires in 
California were reaching what 
they’d call a peak and she told 
me that she’s nervous for her 
daughter’s safety who lives in 
that area. After exchanging 
prayer requests, we parted 
ways feeling lighter and more 
peaceful from the beginning of 
our girl talk that moved natu-

Featuring The Art of Noticing by Shanny Snyder 

rally into God talk. I’m unsure 
if she is a believer but God can 
deal with that part. He told me 
to minister and to pray for her 
so I did. I started that obedi-
ence trek with the verb notic-
ing. 
  
I’d like to end this short article 
with a phrase from the 9 Arts 
of Spiritual Conversations.   
“Noticing is a prerequisite to 
caring about others and serving 
them in tangible ways that 
smuggle the gospel into their 
hearts.”- Doug Pallock  
  
Lastly, brothers and sisters, be 
brave. God has us right where 
he wants us. Let’s move for-
ward to advancing the kingdom 
and as bold as lions. We start 
that with noticing, noticing 
what God is speaking to us and 
noticing other people. 
  
Much love, Shanny  
  
P.S. Join our Grow Group at 
any time!   
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Operation Christmas Child Packing Party 

November 

4 Club – Bring a Buck Night  

*7 (Sat.) OCC Packing Party 

11 Club – Veteran’s Day, Wear Red, white and blue. 

18 Club 

25 No Club – Happy Thanksgiving 

Testimony of a Shoebox – Operation Christmas Child: A seven year old girl, a refugee in the 

Middle East, received a shoebox and took the Greatest Journey discipleship class. When the teacher 

presented the gospel, the little girl said yes to Jesus and she was filled with joy. The teacher then 

challenged the children to share Jesus with someone in the family.  

 

A week later, the child returned to class, still very joyful 

and the teacher asked how sharing Jesus went.  The little 

girl said, “My family doesn't love Jesus.” The teacher was 

surprised that she was still so joyful but then the child 

said, “so I went out in the street to the shops and people 

asked questions!”  The little girl's mother did accept Jesus 

and later the father did too.  The extended family came to 

talk them out of it, and instead ended up giving their 

hearts to Christ as well. All in all, 50 extended family 

members have come to faith and they started a church.  

Hallelujah! 

This will be our church's 17th year participating in this project.  Whether in the 
midst of a pandemic or not, the need for children all around the world to hear 
the gospel is still there.  And the packing party is right around the corner...  

Saturday, November 7 

COVID Precautions: Masks required; one way circuit through lower level;  
packing tables socially distanced, hand sanitizer provided. 

Sign up at the Welcome Center or contact church office  

to schedule a time slot to pack:  
1:00 to 2:30; OR 2:30 to 4:00 OR 4:00 to 5:30 p.m.  

  OR to volunteer at the event  
Anyone willing to serve in packing boxes is welcome!  

Families encouraged to stay together as a family service project.   
Gift items and shoeboxes are supplied by our church. 

 
Monetary donations appreciated: In the midst of COVID, less people 

are shopping, so the OCC committee has had to purchase more 
items.  A monetary donation would be a great help to support this 
or the $9 postage per box.  

Last year our church's boxes went 

to children in Rwanda and Gabon. 



World on Mission 
by Linda Lyke, Outreach Coordinator 

Page 7 

In “World on Mission” each 
month I share a bit about 
what we learned in the Per-
spectives on the World Chris-
tian Movement class – be-
cause God calls ALL of us to 
have a part in his mission.  
What is his mission? 

“God is on mission to be 
loved, served and wor-
shiped by people from 
all humanity.”  
(Perspectives Study 
Guide - PSG, pg. 4) 

 
This month, I feature Samari-
tan's Purse as a real life exam-
ple of our Perspectives on 
World Missions course in ac-
tion! 
 
With the Operation Christmas 
Child Shoebox Project, Samar-
itan's Purse is reaching out in 
hard to reach places: 

Unreached people groups are 
considered unreached 
with the Gospel if less 
than 2% of their overall 
population professes a 
belief in Jesus Christ.   
To reach these groups, 
Samaritan's Purse is 
partnering with Seed 
Company, an affiliate of 
Wycliffe Bible Transla-
tors, to translate Bible 
stories and Samaritan's 
Purse discipleship mate-
rials into dozens of lan-
guages where God's Word 
isn't known.  Many of 
these are in oral-based 
cultures, where they are 
sharing the Gospel 
through solar-powered 
MP3 players.  

Did you know that every 
shoebox gift is an excel-
lent resource for evange-

lism and discipleship, 
which leads to the multi-
plication of new believers 
and churches around the 
world?  Local Christians 
share the Gospel, inviting 
children to trust in Jesus.  
With this approach, local 
Christians who know the 
culture and language best 
are given effective re-
sources and a solid Bibli-
cal foundation so that 
they can communicate the 
Gospel within their own 
communities.   

 
Take in what our Perspectives 
Reader describes as being 
“lost.” (pg. 29) 

“Jesus saw the crowds of 
people surging about Him 
as sheep without a shep-
herd, helpless and hope-
less, and He was deeply 
moved.  Worse than be-
ing trapped and not 
knowing the way out is 
to be lost and not even 
know it, for then one 
does not look for salva-
tion, recognize it when it 
comes, nor accept it when 
it is offered. That's being 
lost.” 

 

Our Perspectives Study 
Guide describes a suc-
cessful model of reproduc-

ing churches (pg. 153, 
George Patterson):   

The most successful church 
planters avoid public 
preaching of the gospel 
themselves. They work 
from the very earliest 
stage to train and to 
coach local leaders to 
communicate the gospel, 
primarily by way of family 
ties in small home set-
tings rather than formal 
preaching venues. New 
churches are formed in 
the simplest of ways so 
that the people can see 
the church being born 
from the essence of the 
community.   

 
So with the Operation Christ-
mas Child project, boys and 
girls who may not realize they 
are lost without Jesus, have 
the opportunity to hear.  They 
have ears, so OCC lets them 
hear!  What exciting news, that 
OCC is reaching out in areas 
where they don't know Jesus' 
name.  Plus in discipling local 
believers who best know the 
culture and language, they are 
able to share the OCC disciple-
ship program with the children 
and their families. 



New Church Supported Missionary: Jan Teat, Q Place  
by Linda Lyke, Outreach Coordinator 
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Introducing Jan Teat, a new 
missionary of our church. Jan 
has supported our church for 
four years as a missionary for  
Q Place and coached countless 
people in facili-
tating nonjudg-
mental groups 
where faith 
discussions 
often open  
the door to a 
relationship 
with Jesus.  
Jan coached 
Melissa Lade, 
Shanny 
Snyder and 
Linda Lyke in 
facilitating 
their Q Place 
group and the 
current Grow Group on Sab-
bath morning – the 9 Arts of 
Spiritual Conversations, Pri-
mer.  Read the bio that Jan 
shared with us, below... 
I grew up in central Illinois, 
lived in Wheaton, IL, for 30 
years, and now live in Fort 
Wayne, Indiana. I met my 
husband, Dave, at Wheaton 
College and married in 1974.  
I have a bachelor’s in nursing 
and worked as a nurse for 13 
years. Dave and I enjoyed 
raising our three children in 
Wheaton, IL. We are blessed 

with four grandchildren. They 
live in other states, so we  
often travel to visit them. 
 
My Q Place story starts long 
before I came on staff. Over  
25 years ago while my kids 
were growing up, I used to 
meet one on one with neigh-

bors. I would help them in 
their understanding of God, 
and many times those conver-
sations led me to start a new 
Bible study for neighbors. In 

fact, during that time  
I started at least eight 
seeker Bible studies.  
 
In 2001, I was the one 
seeking. I knew my spirit 
was stirred toward some 
kind of ministry, but I 
didn’t know what God 
had in mind. And then 
one day while I was 
walking and praying,  
a Christian neighbor 
asked if I had heard of 
Neighborhood Bible 
Studies. I was immedi-
ately intrigued, and God 

opened the door for me to be-
come a field staff member of 
this ministry that is now called 
Q Place. 
 
Looking 
back, I can 
see that 
God pre-
pared me 
for this 
ministry 
over many 
years’ time. 
As Ephe-
sians 2:10 

(NIV) says, 
“For we are God’s handiwork, 
created in Christ Jesus to do 
good works, which God pre-
pared in advance for us to do.”  
  
I am thrilled that God has al-
lowed me to help other Chris-
tians do exactly what I am so 

passionate about – helping 
people come into a relationship 
with Christ through investigat-
ing God’s Word. What a privi-
lege!   
 
In addition to my field staff 
work, I have continued to 
launch groups wherever God 
has led me – 17 groups and 
counting – with my tennis 
team, with office accountants, 
at church with people who are 
new to the Bible, and in many 
neighborhoods. I love working 
with people who are reading 
and discussing Scripture for 
the first time. 
 
I also love coaching other 
Christians, pastors, and 
church staff to start groups 
like mine. Since 2016 my role 
with Q Place has expanded 
dramatically. I coach around 

90 Christians each year, 
coordinate Q Place coach-
ing groups, and train cat-
alysts who are spreading 
the mission and vision of 
Q Place to more Chris-
tians and churches. I also 
train pastors and church 
leaders in how to use our 
curriculum called the 9 
Arts of Spiritual Conver-
sations for the greatest 
impact. It’s thrilling to 

think of multiplying the 
number of Christians who are 
engaging with people around 
them like Jesus did – noticing, 
praying, listening, asking 
questions, loving, welcoming, 
facilitating, serving together, 
and sharing.   

Jan with Q Place Executive 
Director,  Karen Schleicher  

Jan and Linda at the 
2019 Amplify Conference 

in Wheaton IL 

Continued on page 9 
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Cross Conference:  
A Young-Adult Missions Focused Conference  

In the spring of 2017 I had  
the privilege of coaching Linda 
Lyke, Melissa Lade, and  
Shanny Snyder to learn how 
to start a Q Place. They are a 
great example of how God is 
expanding his kingdom as 
they faithfully start new Q 
Place groups and train Chris-
tians to practice the 9 Arts of 
Spiritual Conversations.  
 

It is a joy to watch God at work 
through the people of your 
church. Your interest in 
Q Place encourages me, and 
I’m grateful for you.  
 
For information on our other 
church supported missionaries 
– Zac Muench, Nathaniel 
Muench, Tim Thomas and  
Larry Schultz – go to 
http://theconnecting.church/ 

missionaries/ to read all about 
them.  To contribute to their mis-
sionary work, you can pray for 
them and provide regular 
monthly support or make a one 
time donation.  Call the church 
office for more information or 
find it on our church web site.  

A conference for 18-25 year-olds (High school seniors are welcome)
December 29 & 30.  https://crossforthenations.org/  

 
Because of COVID-19, the Cross Conference will be online this year. 
Young adults can join Bethany and Micah Crandall and others at Camp 
Wakonda to view it livestream, Dec 29 & 30. Contact Bethany and Micah 
directly for more information.   
 
Bethany at bethanygraceupongrace@gmail.com or  
Micah at micahcran333@gmail.com  
 
If you don't want to join them at Camp, you can purchase a pass to livestream it on your own.  

New Church Missionary: Jan Teat, Q Place, continued 

http://theconnecting.church/missionaries/
http://theconnecting.church/missionaries/
https://crossforthenations.org/
mailto:bethanygraceupongrace@gmail.com
mailto:micahcran333@gmail.com
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We learned that Awana stands for Approved Workmen Are Not Ashamed 
at club on Approved Workmen Night. These are words directly from  
2 Timothy 2:15. Clubbers are challenged to LIVE each week like they 
ARE approved workmen who are not ashamed of their love for Jesus  

and are learning to follow God's directions in the Bible.  

Building on a Firm Foundation at Awana 



Grief and Loss During the Covid Pandemic 
 by Barb Green, Parish Nurse 
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Our current world situation  
is not one that we are accus-
tomed to.  The presence of a 
deadly disease has turned  
upside down the way we look  
at situations 
and perform  
our daily lives.  
Trauma,  
defined as  
anything that 
changes our 
view of God, 
self, or others for the worse, is 
something that is happening to 
all of us to some degree.   
Another important aspect of 
this turmoil is a feeling of grief 
and loss which is different than 
the usual type. To help us deal 
with this,  Dr. William Worden 
has developed a model for deal-
ing with grief during the epi-
demic which includes four 
tasks: 

 Accept the reality of the 
loss. This takes time  
especially with Covid.   
In this pandemic, losses 
are ongoing and may 
change daily.  We don’t 
have an end date.  Every 
day we need to tell our-
selves “this is what my 
life is right now and I 
have no control over it.” 
It is helpful to admit you 
are struggling. 

 
Explore and express all 

the difficult emotions 
involved with the  
losses.  There is no right 
way to do this.  Pause 
and ask yourself about 
your feelings.  Disap-
pointment is a common 

one.  Don’t bury these 
emotions in an attempt 
to be strong. We are 
healthier when we allow 
ourselves to feel: talk to 

someone, 
journal, take 
long walks, 
talk to Jesus. 
 
Make the 
necessary 
adjustments 

to find the new nor-
mal. This is hard  
because the normal 
keeps changing.  We 
may need to create new 
relationships when the 
old are not possible.   
We may find we need to 
adjust to a new personal 
identity which comes 
with trial and error. 

 
Develop an enduring  

connection to what we 
have lost.  Find mean-
ing, hope and trust in 
Jesus.  Ask "What is the 
tangible good? What do  
I need to accept about 
the reality of my losses? 
What difficult emotions 
has the pandemic elicit-
ed? What am I grateful 
for? What adjustments 
have I made? What 
changes am I resisting 
or still need to make?   
If you are not doing well, 
reach out to someone 
you can trust who is 
safe. 

In addition to adjustments to 
self, family and other relation-
ships, spiritual adjustments 
need to be made. These may 
include corporate worship in-
cluding the ability to attend 
church and how we connect  
to God. Who and what am I 
trusting in? We may feel a 
sense of injustice – Why,  
God?  What is God saying 
through His Word? We need  
to walk by faith. It may be 
helpful to communicate with  
a pastor, write a letter to God 
or do a small group study 
through Zoom. Self-care is  
another essential part of this 
new normal. It is not selfish  
to take care of yourself. Give 
yourself permission to not be 
okay, give margins between 
activities and just be.  You 
don’t always have to be pro-
ductive or be learning.  Allow 
time for relaxation, meditation 
and leaning into God. 
 
Resilience, the ability to 
bounce back, to be grounded, 
to seek support, is a trait  
every one of us needs to  
develop. If you find yourself 
becoming depressed or  
discouraged reach out to a 
friend, counselor or pastor.  
You are not alone.  We need  
to help each other. 



Focus on Funds 
as of Sept. 30, 2020 

General Fund Balance          $13,883.94 
Cash at Mem. Fund     $67,099.18 
Sept. Undesignated Income  $14,640.95 
Sept. Total Income     $18,024.55 
Sept. Expenses     $16,703.98 
Denomination Giving YTD     $  9,823.00 

Capital Campaign Update 
As of Sept. 30, 2020 

Starting Balance    $  2,505.00 
Total Income     $65,099.74 
Total Expenses     $60,655.42 
Fund Balance    $  6,949.32 

Group Meetings via zoom 

Event    Day     Time Host 

Men’s Study       Mon. 7:30 p.m.  Pastor Nate 
Ladies Sit ‘n Sip  Tues.   9:00 a.m.  Janet Butler 
Men’s Study       Weds.    6:30 a.m.  Pastor Nate (meeting at Sharla’s) 
Ladies Study       Weds.    9:30 a.m.  Renee Sanford 
Ladies Study       Thurs.  9:30 a.m.  Pastor Liz 

 

Contact the event host listed or the church office for  

information on how to connect. 

Bulletin  
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 5    Cindy Greene 
 9    Sydney Rotzoll 
11   Rinald Kersten 
11   Kathleen Holbrook 
11   Zoey Kersten 
12   Lukas Mullen 
17   Terry Michel 
18   Nick Kersten 
26   Lance & Perla Call 
27   Carol Aiken 
28   Kory Geske 
29   Gus Sykora 
29   TJ Murphy 

Online Worship 
Our Sabbath morning worship service is available live on our YouTube channel.  

Go to http://TheConnecting.Church/WorshipOnline for the link.  

We are also posting links to the song lyrics and sermon notes on that same page. 

If you prefer, you can go directly to https://www.youtube.com/theconnectingchurch 

KWIK TRIP CARDS make Great Christmas Gifts 
Proceeds from the purchase of Kwik Trip cards  
supports our Outreach Ministry, helping our long 
and short term missionaries, among many other 
outreach efforts.   
Plan ahead and purchase Kwik Trip cards for 
Christmas gifts or stocking stuffers by contacting our church office. 

Save the Steeple envelopes waiting for YOU! 

http://TheConnecting.Church/WorshipOnline
https://church.us17.list-manage.com/track/click?u=4abe47cd464e680298416ad7e&id=db3fde5e3d&e=7a7972d6e5


November 2020 
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

1 2 

8:00 TOPS – Library 

 

 

 

 

 

8:30 Men’s Bible 

Study – zoom 

3 

9:00 Ladies Sit ‘n 

Sip – zoom 

4 

6:30 Men’s Bible 

Study – Sharla’s & 

zoom 

9:30 Women’s Bible 

Study – zoom 

6:25 Awana 

6:36 Collision – 

Camp Wakonda  

5 

9:30 Women’s Bible 

Study – zoom 

6 7 

9:00 Grow Group – 

zoom 

10:30 Worship – 

Sanctuary and 

Livestream 

1:00 – 5:30 – OCC  

Packing Party 

8 9 

8:00 TOPS – Library 

 

 

 

 

 

8:30 Men’s Bible 

Study – zoom 

10 

9:00 Ladies Sit ‘n 

Sip – zoom 

11 

 

 

6:30 Men’s Bible Study 

– Sharla’s & zoom 

9:30 Women’s Bible 

Study – zoom 
 

6:25 Awana 

6:36 Collision – Camp 

Wakonda  

12 

9:30 Women’s Bible 

Study – zoom 

13 14 

9:00 Grow Group – 

zoom 

10:30 Worship – 

Sanctuary and 

Livestream 

4-11:00 Collision 

Recharge – Camp 

Wakonda 

15 

 

16 

8:00 TOPS – Library 

 

 

 

 

 

8:30 Men’s Bible 

Study – zoom 

17 

9:00 Ladies Sit ‘n 

Sip – zoom 

18 

6:30 Men’s Bible 

Study – Sharla’s & 

zoom 

9:30 Women’s Bible 

Study – zoom 

6:25 Awana 

6:36 Collision – 

Camp Wakonda  

19 

9:30 Women’s Bible 

Study – zoom 

20 21 

9:00 Grow Group – 

zoom 

10:30 Worship – 

Sanctuary and 

Livestream 

22 23 

8:00 TOPS – Library 

 

 

 

 

 

8:30 Men’s Bible 

Study – zoom 

24 

9:00 Ladies Sit ‘n 

Sip – zoom 

25 

6:30 Men’s Bible 

Study – Sharla’s & 

zoom 

9:30 Women’s Bible 

Study – zoom 

 

26 27 28 

9:00 Grow Group – 

zoom 

10:30 Worship – 

Sanctuary and 

Livestream 

29 30 

8:00 TOPS – Library 

 

 

 

 

 

8:30 Men’s Bible 

Study – zoom 

     

Sabbath Sunset Times 

November 6     4:40 p.m.   November 7      4:39 p.m. 

November 13   4:33 p.m.   November 14   4:32 p.m. 

November 20   4:27 p.m.   November 21   4:27 p.m. 

November 27   4:24 p.m.   November 28   4:23 p.m. 



Milton SDB Church 
720 E. Madison Ave. 

Milton, WI 53563 
Church Phone: 608-868-2741 

 

 

Pastor Nate Crandall 
Cell Phone: 608-322-8824 

Email: pastornate@miltonsdb.org 
 

 

Pastor Liz Green 
Cell Phone: 608-289-3029 

Email: pastorliz@miltonsdb.org 
 

 

Administrator: Janet Butler 
E-mail: churchoffice@miltonsdb.org 

 

 
Director of Children’s Ministry: 

Angie Mullen 
 

Prayer Coordinator: 
Renee Sanford 

 
Outreach Coordinator: 

Linda Lyke 
 

Parish Nurse: 
 Barb Green 

 
Communications Coordinator: 

Joel Osborn 

November  
2020 


